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Text of Legislative File K-1213-29 CO #1

Body

BACKGROUND:  The University North Park (UNP) Tax Increment Finance District (TIF) was established in 

July 2006 with plans to provide public financial assistance to the development of the area along 24th Avenue 

N.W. between Robinson Street and Tecumseh Road.  Up to $54,725,000 of TIF sales and property tax 

apportionment revenues are authorized for public improvements, of which $11,550,000 is authorized for Traffic 

and Roadway Improvements.  Some of the improvements include a frontage road extending north from 

Robinson Street and improvements to up to five intersections along 24 th Avenue NW.

The intersection of 24th Avenue N.W. and Legacy Park Drive is included in the City’s Capital Improvement 

Program as one of several University North Park Tax Increment Financing (TIF) projects.  On May 8, 2012, City 

Council approved Development Agreement No. 5 for the UNP TIF District. Development Agreement No. 5 
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programmed funding for the construction of Legacy Park and the 24th Avenue NW and Legacy Park Drive 

Intersection Improvement Project.

On August 11, 2009, City Council approved Contract No. K-0910-48 with SMC Consulting Engineers, P.C. 

(SMC) for the design of both the intersection of 24th Avenue NW and Legacy Park Drive, and the intersection of 

24th Avenue N.W. and Rock Creek Road, in the amount of $39,500.  On August 14, 2012, City Council 

approved Contract No. K-1213-29 with CGC, LLC for the construction of the intersection of 24th Avenue NW 

and Legacy Park Drive, in the amount of $678,370.12.      

DISCUSSION:  Prior to construction of the improvements authorized under Contract No. K-1213-29, Legacy 

Park Drive was a temporary, one-way road which allowed drivers to access southbound 24th Avenue NW from 

the retail stores located between Robinson Street and Legacy Park Drive.  Since the completion of the 

intersection, restaurants, retail stores, and Crest grocery store have been constructed on the east side of 24th 

Avenue NW and construction of Legacy Park has begun.  The addition of the Legacy Park Drive intersection is 

crucial to effectively distribute traffic from the new development on the east side of 24th Avenue NW and to 

provide access to and from Legacy Park after its completion.  

The Legacy Park Drive Intersection Improvement Project began construction on August 22, 2012.  The 

improvements included signalization of the intersection, sidewalks and ramps, and storm water improvements .  

Construction was complete on January 18, 2013, seven days ahead of schedule.  Final payment has been 

made and the total cost of construction was $676,668.82. 

RECOMMENDATION No. 1:  Staff recommends that Change Order No. 1 decreasing Contract No. K-1213-29 

by $1,701.30 be approved.

RECOMMENDATION No. 2:  Staff further recommends final acceptance of the 24th Avenue NW & Legacy 

Park Drive Intersection Improvement Project, Contract No. K-1213-29.
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